MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 2015 AT 6 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL

CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor John M. “Jay” Donecker


Mayor Pro Tem Harry L. Brown


Councilman Tom Balsley Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker


                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
Councilman William Hairston





CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
David L. Bracken, Interim City Manager



Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk


William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager of Administration/Finance Director


Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager of Community Services


Kevin Eason, Public Works Director

Mayor Donecker called the meeting to order. He noted that Councilman Hairston was absent, attending his son’s graduation from ATF training.
INVOCATION.

In the absence of the scheduled pastor, Interim City Manager David Bracken gave the invocation.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

Council members led in the reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROCLAMATIONS

RECOGNITION OF RETIRED STREET SERVICES SUPERVISOR MIKE KENNON FOR 30 YEARS OF SERVICE TO THE CITY.

The Mayor noted that we were recognizing two employees who gave 30 years to the City, which is “quite an accomplishment” and this is our way of saying thanks. He asked Mike Kennon to come forward and read a proclamation in his honor. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The Mayor then presented Kennon with a 30-year watch and each of the Council members shook his hands as the audience applauded.
RECOGNITION OF RETIRED PUBLIC SERVICES CREW LEADER III DARRYL HARRIS FOR 30 YEARS OF SERVICE TO THE CITY.

RECOGNITION OF FEBRUARY AS BLACK HISTORY MONTH.
The Mayor then asked Darryl Harris to come forward and thanked him for his service. He read a proclamation in Harris’ honor. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) When asked whether he wanted to say something, Harris said he was “not a man of words, just a worker.” Each of the Council members shook his hand, and Mayor Donecker presented Harris with his 30-year watch.

The Mayor noted that as a community, we have a social contract with our employees that means they will have the opportunity to work here 30 years. The deal is many times they don’t work here at the same rate as they could in the private sector, so it is up to us to make sure they can continue to work here and reach their 30-year milestone, he said.  He said sometimes there is a time to cut or hold the line because these employees are also our citizens so it is gratifying to see these employees hit the 30-year mark because it is well deserved that they are able to retire.
BLACK HISTORY MONTH.
Mayor Donecker then read the proclamation for Black History Month and presented it to Richard Ratliff since Dr. Jacey Bell and Dr. Ralph Watkins couldn’t be here. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Mr. Ratliff noted he tries to practice Black History Month every day and his greatest thrill out of it is personally knowing a Tuskegee Airman.
APPROVAL OF THE JANUARY 21, 2015 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AND THE JANUARY 27, 2015 SPECIAL MEETING (OPEN SESSION) MINUTES. 

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the January 21, 2015 Regular Meeting and the January 27, 2015 Special Meeting (Open Session) Minutes.

PUBLIC HEARING:
CONSIDERATION TO AWARD AN INSTALLMENT PURCHASE CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION AND FURNISHING OF A NEW SENIOR CENTER.
In making the staff report, Assistant City Manager/Finance Director Chris Phillips noted that this was a public hearing and had been advertised at least 10 days in advance. He said Council needed to take two actions tonight. First, the Council needed to give staff permission to apply to the Local Government Commission for the construction loan for the new Senior Center. At the last Council meeting, the board accepted the bid for the Senior Center. The USDA will finance the project through a 40-year loan at 3.5% interest, Phillips explained. However, the USDA does not give us the money until at least 95% of the project is complete; therefore, this is a reimbursement, he said. Phillips added that tonight, we are talking about the 18-month construction period. He said there are two options that we can use to fund that construction – either using our cash reserves with USDA then reimbursing us or financing the project. The Finance Director noted that interest rates are really low right now and if we borrow the maximum of $6 million for this project, then we would be tying up that money while also doing our Water & Wastewater Treatment Plant improvements, which are financed for later reimbursement as well. A lot of our cash would be tied up and our reserves would dip down below $12 million, which might be a little too close for comfort, he said, adding that a construction loan is the route we have decided to take.
Phillips noted that after the public hearing, if Council approves the Resolution already presented, he would then ask them to award the construction loan.

Mayor Donecker asked if there were any questions of staff? None were offered.

The Mayor opened the public hearing at 6:13 p.m., asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in approval or disapproval of us moving forward with the Senior Center? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 6:14 p.m.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker, to approve the Resolution Authorizing the Filing of An Application for Approval of a Financing Agreement Authorized by North Carolina General Statute 160A-20.
Councilman Turner noted that he had his say last month.
The motion was then approved in a 5-1 vote with Councilman Turner voting in opposition.

The Resolution as approved follows:
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF AN APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF A FINANCING AGREEMENT AUTHORIZED BY NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTE 160A-20


WHEREAS, the City of Reidsville, North Carolina desires to construct a senior center (the “Project”) to better serve the citizens of Reidsville; and


WHEREAS, The City of Reidsville desires to finance the construction of the Project by the use of an installment contract authorized under North Carolina General Statute 160A, Article 3, Section 20; and


WHEREAS, findings of fact by this governing body must be presented to enable the North Carolina Local Government Commission to make its findings of fact set forth in North Carolina General Statute 159, Article 8, Section 151 prior to approval of the proposed contract;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of Reidsville, North Carolina, meeting in regular session on the 10th day of February, 2015, make the following findings of fact:

1. The proposed contract is necessary or expedient because, while the long-term financing for the senior center has been approved by the USDA, the funds are only available once the construction is substantially complete.  This installment contract will be used for the construction of the senior center and will be paid from the USDA loan proceeds once available.

2. The proposed contract is preferable to a bond issue for the same purpose because of the issuance costs of such debt.  In addition, the USDA loan, that will be the long-term financing, is for a period of forty years and is at a competitive rate.

3. The sums to fall due under the contract are adequate and not excessive for the proposed purpose because the City of Reidsville has used a conservative approach in the design process and has instructed the use of value engineering to cut costs.  The City of Reidsville is in the process of a fundraising campaign to aid in the financing of the project as well.

4. The City of Reidsville’s debt management procedures and policies are good because the City of Reidsville has used a conservative approach in issuing debt and has taken advantage of historically low interest rates.  All debt issuances have been completed in compliance with NC General and Statutes and the approval process established by the Local Government Commission.

5. The increase in taxes necessary to meet the sums to fall due under the proposed contract, if not derived in another method through the annual budget process, will be 2 cents per $100 valuation and is not deemed to be excessive.

6. The City of Reidsville is not in default in any of its debt service obligations.

7. The attorney for the City of Reidsville has rendered an opinion that the proposed Project is authorized by law and is a purpose for which public funds may be expended pursuant to the Constitution and laws of North Carolina.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Mayor, City Manager, and/or Finance Officer is hereby authorized to act on behalf of the City of Reidsville in filing an application with the North Carolina Local Government Commission for approval of the Project and the proposed financing contract and other actions not inconsistent with this resolution.

This the 10th day of February, 2015.


         s/_________________________                                        

                         John M. “Jay” Donecker    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/________________________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC

   City Clerk

- End of Public Hearing –

Phillips then noted that in anticipation that the public hearing would go well and the resolution would pass, he said he had sent out to four banks a request for financing bids. While Regions Bank had the lowest bid at .91%, it included an origination fee; therefore, the lowest bidder was BB&T with a rate of .94%, he said. The Resolution behind this memo and distributed to Council prior to the meeting is specific to this debt, he said. If Council adopts this resolution tonight, it authorizes the City to go into a financing agreement with BB&T for the 18-month construction loan. This resolution would go with the application to the Local Government Commission, he said, adding that he would send the information to LGC tomorrow for them to consider at their March meeting. He said once it is approved by the LGC, we would hold a groundbreaking in the near future.
With there being no questions, Councilman Gorham then made a motion to approve the Resolution for the construction loan by BB&T. The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Brown and approved in a 5-1 vote with Councilman Turner voting in opposition.

The Resolution as approved follows:

Resolution Approving Financing Terms


WHEREAS: The City of Reidsville (the “City”) has previously determined to undertake a project for financing a senior center, (the “Project”), and the Finance Officer has now presented a proposal for the financing of such Project.


BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED, as follows:

1.
The City hereby determines to finance the Project through Branch Banking and Trust Company (“BB&T”), in accordance with the proposal dated February 6, 2015. The amount financed shall not exceed $6,000,000.00, the annual interest rate shall not exceed 0.94%, and the financing term shall not exceed eighteen (18) months from closing. 


2.
All financing contracts and all related documents for the closing of the financing (the “Financing Documents”) shall be consistent with the foregoing terms. All officers and employees of the City are hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver any Financing Documents, and to take all such further action as they may consider necessary or desirable, to carry out the financing of the Project as contemplated by the proposal and this resolution.  The Financing Documents shall include a Financing Agreement and Deed of Trust and a Project Fund Agreement as BB&T may request.


3.
The Finance Officer is hereby authorized and directed to hold executed copies of the Financing Documents until the conditions for the delivery of the Financing Documents have been completed to such officer's satisfaction. The Finance Officer is authorized to approve changes to any Financing Documents previously signed by City officers or employees, provided that such changes shall not substantially alter the intent of such documents or certificates from the intent expressed in the forms executed by such officers. The Financing Documents shall be in such final forms as the Finance Officer shall approve, with the Finance Officer’s release of any Financing Document for delivery constituting conclusive evidence of such officer's final approval of the Document’s final form. 


4.
The City shall not take or omit to take any action the taking or omission of which shall cause its interest payments on this financing to be includable in the gross income for federal income tax purposes of the registered owners of the interest payment obligations. The City hereby designates its obligations to make principal and interest payments under the Financing Documents as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" for the purpose of Internal Revenue Code Section 265(b)(3).



5.
The City intends that the adoption of this resolution will be a declaration of the City’s official intent to reimburse expenditures for the project that is to be financed from the proceeds of the BB&T financing described above.  The City intends that funds that have been advanced, or that may be advanced, from the City’s general fund, or any other City fund related to the project, for project costs may be reimbursed from the financing proceeds.

6.
All prior actions of City officers in furtherance of the purposes of this resolution are hereby ratified, approved and confirmed.  All other resolutions (or parts thereof) in conflict with this resolution are hereby repealed, to the extent of the conflict.  This resolution shall take effect immediately. 

Approved this 10th day of February, 2015.



/s/__________________________________



    John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC

   City Clerk
PRESENTATION OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2013-14 AUDIT BY FINANCE DIRECTOR CHRIS PHILLIPS AND MCGLADREY.
As part of the audit presentation, Assistant City Manager/Finance Director Chris Phillips introduced Michael Schertzinger with the auditing firm of McGladrey. Phillips explained that Council members have a copy of the audit along with their packets, including a PowerPoint presentation. Before Schertzinger made his presentation, Phillips noted that they were getting the 2013-14 audit to Council later than usual. He said that Council usually receives the audit in January except 2012 when they received it in February and last year when they received it in November. Phillips said part of the reason for the delay was his acceptance into a Fellowship program in Chapel Hill that fell in the middle of the audit, and then the auditors had a hard time getting the City’s audit on their schedule. The audit has been done, and if Council has any questions for Schertzinger once the presentation is finished, Phillips said he would get them the auditor’s contact information.

Schertzinger told Council he was glad to be here. He stressed that Phillips is a valued member of the City staff, and they have a good working relationship. He pointed out that the audit is a 135-page document, and he would not be going through all the pages but will hit the “highlights”. He encouraged Council members to pay particular attention to the introductory section beginning at “i”, the Opinion on pages 3-5 which he stressed is an unmodified opinion, meaning it is the best opinion a City can get on a set of financial statements. He said this goes to the work done by Phillips and his staff. The auditor noted that page 15 of the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report compares the current year to last year and the future.
Schertzinger then reviewed the hard copy of the PowerPoint presentation on the audit. (A COPY OF THE POWERPOINT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

Commenting on the slides, the auditor reviewed the City’s Unassigned Fund Balance as a percentage of expenditures, noting it was 29.39%, which is down a little bit compared to last year’s 31.46%. He noted that the State recommends having 8%, but that some cities of Reidsville’s size are looking at 49-50% in their Fund Balances. He encouraged them to look deeper and ask if those cities are doing the same things Reidsville is doing? Schertzinger noted that you couldn’t look at the benchmarks and compare apples to apples. He stressed that Reidsville is well above the 8% minimum.

The auditor noted that expenditures came in less than budgeted while revenues came in more than was budgeted. The bulk of the revenue comes from taxes, he said. Revenues show that the majority of the City’s revenues come from ad valorem taxes. He added that investment earnings were less this past year than in previous years. Looking at General Fund expenditures, Schertzinger noted that most go to public safety. Expenditures coming in less than budgeted is a good indication of how the City is managing them, he said. Public safety had the biggest increase budget to actual, he noted, but a new fire truck doesn’t come into play until the 2015 fiscal year.
Referencing the General Fund Transfers, the auditor said that transfers in are about the same as usual, but there were less transfers out this year because of the Senior Center project and the Downtown Fund. The Water Fund – Income Statement shows a decrease this year compared to last because there was less usage, Schertzinger noted, adding that the City also had less operating income than the previous year – from $280,445 this year to $106,254 last year. The Sewer Fund – Income Statement shows an increase in operating expenses due to things like line repair replacement, etc., he noted.
Schertzinger noted that in their report to Council, they had no disagreement with management, including no significant issues or difficulties with management. He said staff works well with a limited number of resources as timely as possible, all working together as a team to pull it together.
The auditor discussed GASB 68, which will put the pension from your LGERS liability on the City’s financial statements next year and whose impact right now is not yet known.
Before concluding his presentation, Schertzinger drew Council’s attention to pages 3-4 which includes the significant estimates but he stressed that conditions could change which could make these change. Included in Exhibit A is a letter that shows a couple of control deficiencies that were not considered significant or a material weakness, but we are required to draw it to your attention in writing to the board, he said. The auditor noted that the Finance Director has put in the City’s response. The last exhibit is the representation letter signed by the Mayor, the former City Manager and the Finance Director.   
Mayor Donecker thanked Schertzinger for an excellent presentation, which he noted was clear and concise. He thanked Phillips as well, asking him how many years the City had received the annual award. Phillips said the City has received the GFOA Award of Excellence in Financial Reporting for 19 years so this will probably be our 20th. It was noted his mother, retired Finance Director Bernice Phillips, should get part of that credit for such a long tradition as well.

There were no questions of Council for the auditor or Finance Director.

CONSIDERATION OF A RESOLUTION ELIMINATING THE EARLY TAX PAYMENT DISCOUNT.
In making the staff report, Interim City Manager David Bracken noted that in an effort to close a budget shortfall, the County is proposing the elimination of the early tax discount for those paying their property taxes. As most of Council is aware, municipalities are struggling to find additional revenue sources, he told Council. The City will be impacted by the elimination of the early discount, he noted. A draft resolution has been comprised by the municipal managers so he recommended Council review the resolution and approve the parts the board deems appropriate. (A COPY OF THE ORIGINAL RESOLUTION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

Mayor Donecker asked if there was a motion on the subject?

Noting he had discussed this with the Mayor, Councilman Balsley said even though we are doing it differently this year than last year, we don’t want to go “head to head” with the County Commissioners on this. He said he knew how we felt when the Commissioners meddled in our business so as not to provoke any hard feelings, he offered the following motion:

Councilman Balsley made the motion to approve the Resolution as presented but eliminating the sixth and seventh paragraphs. The motion was seconded by Councilman Gorham.

Mayor Donecker clarified that of the eight paragraphs in the Resolution, paragraphs six and seven be eliminated. He said this endorses what the Commissioners have done. He noted that since the County collects our taxes for us, it would cost the City additional monies to do that. Councilman Turner also pointed out that we have a contract with the County.

The motion passed in a 6-0 vote.
The Resolution as approved follows:

RESOLUTION

ELIMINATING THE EARLY TAX PAYMENT DISCOUNT
WHEREAS, Rockingham County, desiring to encourage the timely payment of ad valorem taxes, adopted a Resolution on April 5, 1993, by authority of NCGS §105-360, offering a discount for payment of taxes prior to their statutory due date of September 1; and,

WHEREAS, the City of Reidsville contracts with the County for property tax collection; and,

WHEREAS, the agreement with the County requires the City of Reidsville to adopt the same early tax payment discount rate as the County; and 
WHEREAS, this discount is advantageous to the taxpayer and the municipality, as the taxpayer receives a small discount and the municipality benefits by receiving revenue early in the fiscal year to provide municipal services; and

WHEREAS, the City of Reidsville has been notified by Rockingham County of its intent to eliminate the early payment discount so that the Rockingham County can collect an estimated $200,000 in additional revenue from County taxpayers; and,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Reidsville City Council that in order to meet our contractual obligations the City hereby adopts the same early tax payment discount as the County and that the early tax payment discount is eliminated.

This the 10th day of February, 2015.


/s/__________________________________________
 

John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

  
 
/s/________________________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC, City Clerk
PUBLIC COMMENTS.
No one came forward for public comments, but Mayor Donecker informed several citizens in the audience that staff is still looking into requests about speed humps. He said there will be more from our City forces on that in the near future. While it hasn’t been done yet does not mean that nothing will be done, he told them.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
In making the staff report, Interim City Manager Bracken noted that there were two budget transfers behind his report that had been done by Manager Michael Pearce before he retired.  One transfer dealt with the replacement of the GIS plotter transferring funds from Administration to Planning while the other re-allocated funds between Marketing and the Penn House budgets. (A COPY OF THE WRITTEN REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

Manager Bracken also noted that he attended a downtown retreat, along with Pearce, Mark Wells and Councilman Turner. Pearce gave a brief overview of the budgeting process for those attending. Ways were identified to get the RDC through the budget year, he noted, adding that they are in the process of putting something together to eliminate some of the confusion. He said they will all need to work together to get on the same page, adding that there is a meeting planned with City staff and some RDC board members at 9 a.m. Thursday in the first-floor conference room.

He noted that the last item on the written agenda talks about the planned Council Retreat, but that has been cancelled until a later date.
In addition to the items on his written report, Bracken noted that ABC Board Manager Jodi Langel is asking that the Council consider lengthening the term of George Rucker, which currently is scheduled to end in March of 2015. He referenced the memo given to the Council prior to the meeting. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) In 2008, Council took action to allow the City to fill unexpired terms with new terms; however, the ABC Board prefers to have only one new member coming up for re-appointment a year, he said. The next board vacancy, that of Denise Brady, is scheduled to come open in November of this year. Therefore, to get back on schedule, the ABC Board is requesting that Rucker’s term be extended until November of 2016. Councilman Turner said since this is a three-member board, that is important.
It was the consensus of Council to lengthen George Rucker’s term until November of 2016.

BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
Interim City Manager Bracken distributed the ballots.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Mayor Pro Tem Brown – The Mayor Pro Tem reported that he has continued to receive positive feedback from the public about the renovations at the Fitness Center and the gymnasium and the skat bus services. He talked about retired City Manager Pearce’s retirement reception, thanking those who had planned it. He added that at 4 p.m. on February 21st there will be a Black History Month program at First Baptist Church on Hubbard Street where dinner will be served and there will be a similar program at 3 p.m. on Sunday, February 22, at Zion Baptist Church. He said he was very appreciative of Fire Chief David Bracken stepping in and filling in the gap as Interim City Manager, noting they were fortunate to have someone of his caliber in the position. He also recognized “First Lady” Jackie Bracken who was in the audience.

Councilman Balsley – Councilman Balsley said he echoed what the Mayor Pro Tem said about Bracken, noting they were glad to have him. He said he had no report, but he introduced Chamber President Diane Sawyer to discuss upcoming Chamber activities. She noted the following: ribbon cutting at Joe Wright, CPA, 1203 Northup Street at 12 noon on Wednesday, Feb. 11, and at 12 noon on Feb. 19th at Sears on Freeway Drive, which is under new ownership. Other ribbon cuttings are planned at CrossFit of Reidsville at 9 a.m. on March 3 in the old Zarn building and at the Chamber Coffee on March 5 with host Tech Authority, again at 1203 Northup Street. On February 17, a “Lunch & Learn” on Networking will be held at the Chamber, she concluded.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman echoed the Mayor Pro Tem’s remarks about the reception for Manager Pearce. He also noted he was honored to be sitting next to the current City Manager. He added that he had also attended the police promotional ceremony earlier today.
Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman thanked Cathey Justice of the City’s Public Works Department for her program on FOG (Fats, Oils & Grease) at the January 22nd meeting of the Reidsville Appearance Commission. She added that there are four openings on the Appearance Commission. She said at the January 28th ABC Board meeting, they learned that their best sales month in several years was in December. She described the Chamber Awards Banquet on February 4th as “wonderful”. She attended a February 8th service along with Police Chief Robert Hassell for Pastor Tharrington’s 30 years of Christian faith and his wife, First Lady Tharrington. Pastor Tharrington is the Police Department’s liaison and does a wonderful, wonderful job, she noted. She also attended a “meet and greet” for freshman Congressman Mark Walker and the promotional ceremony at the Reidsville Police Department for the four officers. She also said she was glad to have Chief Bracken in her corner and appreciated him being here.
Mayor Donecker – The Mayor said he had five things: first, he thanked County Manager Lance Metzler for his responsiveness, addressing with the Sheriff within 30 minutes of learning about a situation on Candy Creek Road; 2) he thanked Business Development Director Mark Wells for the depth and detail work he is undertaking to redo the bylaws of the Citizens for Economic Development Commission; 3) reminded Council members of the skat bus ride which leaves out from in front of the Reidsville Library at 10 a.m. on Feb. 12 and may be recorded; 4) noted that Mayor/Council Hours this month are scheduled for Feb. 17th and 24th from 6-8 p.m.; and 5) noted he will be interviewed by Debbie Moore for City Chat on WGSR at 6:30 p.m. on Feb. 12. 

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler announced the unanimous re-appointment of George Rucker of 308 Staples Street to the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
It was noted that the next monthly meeting of Council will be held at 3 p.m. on Wednesday, March 11.
MOTION TO ADJOURN.
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn.






_______________________________________






  John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC, City Clerk
February 10, 2015
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